Penn State Berks Faculty Senate Council

Friday, January 27, 2006, 1:00-2:30 pm

Minutes
Attendees:  S. Snyder, L. Grobman, R. Zambanini (Officers);  A. Romberger (Parliamentarian & Univ. Senator); B. Bowers,  M. Dunbar, K. Fifer, H. Gourama, J. Hillman,  G. Khoury, 
         D. Litvin, D. Morganti, H. Patterson, M. Ramsey, V. Rowe (Senate Council); C. Lovitt, 
         S. Speece (Administration); M. Mart (Faculty)
1. Call to Order
2. Approval of Past Minutes – The minutes of the Penn State Berks Faculty Senate Council for Monday, November 28, 2005 were approved unanimously. 
3. Reports of Officers and University Senators 

A. Chair (Steve Snyder) 
· An announcement was sent out by the Secretary calling for nominations for two University Senators.  Each position requires two nominees.
· A draft of the retention plan was released to Council last week by Carl Lovitt.  Members were asked to review the draft.  Two Senate Committees will discuss the plan in more detail and then report to Senate for their input and discussion.
· The revised University calendar has been released.  The new proposal allows for a fifteen week semester in the fall and fourteen week semester in the spring.  Any comments or concerns regarding the new calendar should be given to our University Senators, who will express them to the University Senate.
B. Vice Chair (Laurie Grobman) – No Report

C. Secretary / University Senator (Bob Zambanini)
· Updates continue to be made to the Senate webpage.   Minutes, reports and information as far back as summer 2005 will be made available.  The goal is to have materials back to 2002 by this February.
· The Uniform Course Abbreviations Sub-Committee of the Senate Committee on Curricular Affairs University Curriculum Committee has obtained reports from all of its academic groups and is moving forward with proposals to change course prefixes en route to the consolidation of courses.  Each member of the Sub-Committee was given a number of academic groups to monitor.  Most of the groups have made optimistic progress; some, however, have not.  For example, the Computer Science group wants to keep the campus-specific course abbreviations, an idea to which the University Senate is opposed. 
At this point the Chair asked to move Dr. Lovitt’s report ahead of University Senators, allowing him to report and still make another meeting. There were no objections. The report will still be listed with the Comments by Administrator section.
D. University Senators
· Andy Romberger
· The Curriculum Transition Committee is wrapping up the sub-committee report which will be sent to the Senate and the Provost.  The members are struggling with how to avoid duplicating or nearly duplicating degrees while still providing degree programs where they are needed.  The goal is to provide a mechanism which will allow investigation to occur before faculty spends time writing proposals.
· University Senate will discuss the policy on limitation to enrollment of non-degree students. Changes will deal with how long and under what circumstances, students may continue once dropped from degree status.  Another change will require every student enrolled in a course to be assigned an academic advisor to assist them. 
· HR-23 Revisions proposal will be presented for a vote.  The changes will mainly affect the review policies of the former Commonwealth campuses, which will be brought into a three-level review process.   The only exception is those who hold tenure at Colleges at University Park.  They will continue to have a four-level review process.
· A proposal to foster better communication between the Senate and Graduate School will be voted upon.
· The University Strategic Plan is available and will be posted on the P Drive.  (Comments should be sent to Andy Romberger.)
· The University Calendar – Prior to seeing a copy of the one provided by our Senate Chair, the only mention of the calendar was that the something was forthcoming from the University Planning Committee.
4. Comments by Administrators 
· Carl Lovitt (Associate Dean of Academic Affairs)
· A concern was raised by a faculty member about the Ad-hoc Sub-Committee on abbreviations.  The concern was that Berks is disproportionately represented on the Committee.  Berks responded as asked, and came forward with more representatives than other colleges and campuses.  We were commended for this level of participation. And it will afford us a greater voice in the process that will affect all of us.
· The Ad-Hoc Committee on Degree Planning, in its second year of existence, has already solicited suggestions for new degrees.  The list will be passed along in the next week. The final report will come to the faculty by the end of the year for approval.
· The Committee on the Common Reading has met and has decided to move forward with the program instead of postponing it for a year.  A great deal of knowledge was gained from the first time around.  A list of four books and supporting materials will be sent out for people to review. A vote will be taken on which book will be used, giving people a chance to read the book by the May.  A symposium will be held in May which will address ideas for implementation.
· Dr. Susan Speece (Chancellor)
· Lisa Squire, who will be facilitating the Chancellor’s AD-14 evaluation, met with Dr. Speece to review the upcoming process.  Paul Esqueda has been appointed to Chair the AD-14 Review Committee. The committee will consist of six faculty members representing each Division and rank, and four staff members.   While no students will be on the committee, students and student organizations will be contacted for their opinions.  Community members will also be contacted as part of the process.  The process will take about six to seven weeks to complete.  Dr. Speece is looking forward to the evaluation dialogue and feedback.
· Kevin Murphy, of the Berks County Community Foundation, updated the Advisory Board on community events and commended us for our work with the KIZ (Keystone Innovation Zone) project.  The pre-proposal grant has been approved.  Berks Campus is also in close partnership with DirectLink, which directly connects Berks County electronically with New York City.  Kevin also would like to see more community involvement for Penn State faculty, as well as those from the other four Colleges.
· The new drapes for the Auditorium are being delivered and hung this week.  Funding for the drapes has come from endowment funding not general funds.
· The new campus clocks have been ordered.
· Wal-Mart project update – University Park will provide the campus with an attorney to protect our interests.  While there was an agreement with PennDot regarding the widening of the ramps from 222 to Broadcasting Road, there will be renewed interest in taking approximately twenty acres of our land to build a cloverleaf.  Such action would impact our plans for the campus sports complex.  University Park and Gary Schultz have given permission to use our proposed Master Plan as if it were a defacto Master Plan.  
· The Senate Chair will discuss the issue at the next Executive Committee meeting.
· Student Comments (George Khoury)
· George was elected to the University Park Student Activity Fees Board.  
· SGA met with John Walker regarding cleaning issues and heating issues.  John will look into these matters and report findings to SGA.
· THON & Mini-Thon- Min-THON was held at the Fairgrounds Mall this past Saturday.  There were fifteen dancers and fifteen “moralers” (i.e.: “cheerleaders -” moral booster).  
5. Reports of Committees 

· The minutes of the Faculty Affairs Committee from December 5, 2005, were attached to the agenda.  There was no discussion. 

· The minutes of the Academic Affairs Meeting Minutes from December 9, 2005, were attached to the agenda.  There was no discussion. 

· The minutes of the Physical Facilities and Safety Committee Meeting Minutes from January 6, 2006, were attached to the agenda. 
· A request was made that the committee look into a problem that is occurring in the Franco building.  Maintenance, cleaning and trash emptying is being done in the afternoons rather than in the evenings as had been the practice.  This practice is disruptive and causes problems for faculty with office hours in the afternoons. The Committee will report findings at the next meeting.
The Chair asked to move to New Legislative Business in order to provide time for discussion and to vote on the proposed FAC Motion. There were no objections.
6. New Legislative Business – FAC Motion – Change to Evaluation of Teaching
Tenured faculty members and full-time faculty who have taught for more than five years must administer both SRTEs and a written comment form in at least one course per semester in the remainder of their courses, they may administer SRTEs or another approved measure of student evaluation, such as the comment sheet.
· A faculty member asked the Council to consider tabling the motion due to lack of time for proper discussion on the motion.  It was felt that the committee had not taken all comments from the faculty caucus into consideration.
· The Parliamentarian explained that because this motion is not an action item, there is no need to table it.  Discussion began on the motion.
· The motion was read and gave background by Laurie Grobman, the Chair of the FAC Committee.  The FAC Committee had an extensive debate, a compromise was reached and this motion was drafted for presentation to the Senate. The Committee believes the idea of a “two form evaluation” is basically a defacto SRTE and comment sheet.  The other methods of evaluation are too cumbersome for faculty and or Division Heads.  Discussion followed.
· A friendly amendment was suggested to change the wording to read:
Tenured faculty members and full-time faculty who have taught for more than five years must administer both SRTEs and a written comment form in at least one course per semester in the remainder of their courses, they must administer SRTEs or another approved measure of student evaluation, such as the comment sheet.

· A motion was made and seconded to table the motion to allow more discussion and evaluation.  The vote was called.  Four members were in favor, five members were opposed.  The motion to table was defeated.
· A vote on the amended motion was called.  Six votes in favor, two votes opposed, and three abstentions.  The motion was approved. 
7. Forensic Business – Discussion of the New Constitution
          Due to the lack of time, this item will be carried over to the February Senate meeting.
8. Unfinished Business
9. Announcements
10.     Adjournment 






